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July 6, 2005

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

I am pleased to transmit for King County Council consideration and approval an ordinance authorizing the King County Executive to sign a new agreement with the cities of Federal Way, Renton, and Shoreline regarding the federally-funded Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) program.

The Council recently approved a CDBG agreement with most other suburban cities, but this agreement is slightly different.

The recently approved agreement allows King County to form a partnership with most other suburban cities to share an annual CDBG entitlement grant of about $5 million per year, along with related federal housing and community development funds of about $4 million per year, from the US Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD).  The cities that will be signing that agreement do not qualify to receive CDBG funds directly from HUD, and must participate with King County in order to access the federal CDBG dollars.  In contrast, certain larger cities, including the cities of Federal Way, Renton, and Shoreline, are eligible under the federal regulations to receive their own CDBG entitlement funds (a combined total of about $1.6 million) directly from HUD.  These are the cities that will be signing this different agreement.
For reasons of efficiency, many entitlement cities nationwide find it beneficial to join forces with the county in which they are located, and to have the county administer the funds on their behalf along with the county’s CDBG funds.  Recognizing this desire, the federal regulations allow these entitlement cities, upon HUD approval, to become a part of the county’s CDBG consortium for purposes of program planning and implementation for periods of three years at a time.  The cities electing to do so are treated by HUD like any other city that is a part of the county’s CDBG consortium.  The arrangement increases the amount of federal funds flowing through the county, but can still allow these cities to retain local control over the allocation of a majority of their funds.  There is no fiscal note accompanying this ordinance because no additional expenditure authority is being requested, only authorization to enter into the interlocal agreements.
In order for these cities to participate in the county’s CDBG consortium, HUD first requires them to enter into renewable three-year cooperation agreements with the county (“joint agreements”).  The cities of Federal Way, Renton and Shoreline have entered into such joint agreements with King County in the past, and desire to continue that relationship for the next three years by entering into the attached new joint agreement.

This new CDBG joint agreement has been developed through the collaborative efforts of staff from the jurisdictions of Federal Way, Renton, Shoreline, and King County.  There was a fair amount of deliberation over the many factors of the agreement that needed to be worked through before consensus was achieved at the staff level.  Each city’s staff came to the table with their specific priorities, and the county staff needed to consider the administrative implications of all the various issues.  It took some time to work through each of these issues, but agreement has been reached at the staff level, and this proposed joint agreement is the result. 

Please be aware that the city councils of the three cities have alternative options.  These range from opting out of the King County Consortium altogether and administering their own entitlements; to joining in the sub-regional pools of funds established by King County and the other suburban cities in their recently-adopted CDBG interlocal cooperation agreement; to the proposed joint agreement, which provides for administrative efficiencies through participation in the King County Consortium while still allowing them to retain discretion over the allocation of most of their CDBG funds.  

It is noteworthy that these three cities, upon signing the agreement, will be agreeing to continue participating with the county and not to pursue the administration of their separate CDBG entitlements.  By taking this action, they will be maintaining a level of local control over their block grant dollars and yet be collaborative partners in supporting programs that benefit their residents as well as the larger region; i.e. the Housing Stability (homeless prevention) and Housing Repair Programs.  The alternative choice of administering their own CDBG funds would not only create three isolated pots of CDBG money in King County, it would also likely prove to be administratively burdensome for these cities.  
Keeping the administrative burden to a minimum is a doubly important consideration right now.  Annual CDBG entitlement funds have not kept up with inflation over the years.  In addition, in the current federal budget climate, CDBG and other housing and community development programs face additional cuts in Washington, DC.  The proposed joint agreement will allow the cities to avoid duplicative administrative requirements (creation of a Consolidated Housing and Community Development Plan; submittal of reports such as the annual CAPER, monitoring labor standards, and many other regulatory requirements imposed upon entitlement jurisdictions) and to benefit from the economy of scale the county is able to achieve.

I believe the proposed agreement is good for the county and our region as a whole as well as the cities.  Their participation allows the county to achieve a greater economy of scale in administration of the CDBG funds.  Low-income households benefit from having regional delivery of services such as housing repair and homeless prevention, with fewer geographical gaps in service.  The cities benefit from the planning and administrative work of the county, such as the Consolidated Housing and Community Development Plan and our labor standards monitoring expertise.  I hope that you concur, and that you authorize me to sign these interlocal cooperation agreements.

Please note that there is a HUD deadline of August 5, 2005, for the county and the three cities to sign and return the joint agreements.  If the agreement between the county and any of the cities is not signed by that time, the city or cities will have to administer their own CDBG entitlement funds, and will be unable to participate with the county.  The benefits noted above will not be achieved.  Therefore, I ask that you consider this agreement promptly.  Please be aware that in the interest of time, the cities’ councils are considering this agreement at the same time.
If you have any questions about this agreement, please contact Jackie MacLean, Director of the Department of Community and Human Services, at 206-296-7689.  Ms. McLean serves on the CDBG Consortium’s Joint Recommendation Committee as a representative of King County.

Sincerely

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers

     ATTN:  Scott White, Chief of Staff



      Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director



      Rebecha Cusack, Lead Staff, BFM Committee



     Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


The Honorable Ava Frisinger, Mayor, City of Issaquah


The Honorable Terry Anderson, Councilmember, City of SeaTac


The Honorable Howard Botts, Mayor, City of Black Diamond


Jeanne Burbridge, Councilmember, City of Federal Way


Dennis Culp, Community Services Administrator, City of Renton


Dan Stroh, Planning Director, City of Bellevue


Rob Beem, Human Services Manager, City of Shoreline


Maura Brueger, Deputy Chief of Staff, Office of King County Executive


Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget


Stephanie Warden, Director, Department of Development and Environmental Services


Jackie MacLean, Director, Department of Community and Human Services
PAGE  
3

